Headingley Development Trust
Headingley Investment Fund

Notes of the second Annual Investors’ Meeting

held by Zoom, on Monday, November 9th, 2020 at 7pm.

Present: Richard Norton (in the chair) and twenty-seven other investors.
1. Welcome
Richard opened the meeting by welcoming everyone, introducing the members of the HIF Committee, and explaining how members could ask questions and make comments. He reported that he had received five apologies
2. 
The notes of last year’s meeting were accepted as a correct record.

3.  Fund Performance

3.1 Financial overview. Richard Norton spoke to the paper which he had circulated. In reply to a question he said that the HDT Board had initially agreed to grant HEART a repayment holiday of six months and this had between extended for a further six months up to April 2021. 

3.2 Headingley Homes: Sarah Johal reported that Headingley Homes was performing well. There were new tenants at 50 Headingley Mount, but there had been no loss of income between tenancies. The two leased properties continued to bring in a small income. Headingley Homes had made its loan repayments on time, and she expected that this would continue. They were looking for suitable new investments, but no opportunities had yet occurred.

In reply to a question Sarah said that they aimed to acquire a student property and ideally a semi or Terrace with a small garden that could be converted into a family house or two flats, or property whose energy efficiency could be improved.

3.3 The Headingley Greengrocer: Helen Seymour said that the Greengrocer was well used and appreciated. It had been making its loan repayments on schedule and this was expected to continue.

The first five months had been difficult. The manager had resigned and for a period the management had been in the hands of the Greengrocer Board. A new manager had recently been appointed. She was enthusiastic and was supported by a strong team of staff. A staff bonus scheme based on profits was in place. Helen expressed her appreciation for how well they had worked at a difficult time.


Turnover had shot up when the first lockdown began. It had now fallen back somewhat, but turnover in September was 50% higher than in September last year, and the business was profitable.  They had benefitted from a Government Support Grant of £10,000. When HEART was closed, some staff were able to work in the Greengrocers to help with the additional turnover.


In reply to a question Helen said that the Greengrocer now had nine staff members. The comment was made that this meant that, in addition to its other aims, the Greengrocer was also creating local jobs.


The question was asked as to what the Greengrocer Board wished to do next.  The reply was that they hoped to be able to solve the delivery problem so that they could supply HEART. They were looking into the feasibility of leasing an electric van which might also be used for a local delivery service.


It was suggested that an electric vehicle might be shared with other HDT projects, and the use of an electric cargo bicycle might be considered. Helen replied that they were considering all possibilities.

Helen also added that a long term aim was to buy the building that housed the Greengrocer. This would have advantages for the business, but the building was not currently up for sale.


3.4 HEART.  Richard Norton said that HEART had been doing very well up to February, with increased turnover in the café, but then had to close for two months. He expressed his thanks to the staff who had worked hard to enable HEART to reopen in a safe way in June. The café had been moved outside and turnover had gradually increased. The second lockdown meant that HEART was closed again until December.

Advantage had been taken of Government support schemes. They had also received financial help from Leeds City Council and the Power to Change Fund, and had benefitted from the HIF repayment holiday. Several PULSE members, and also Aspire CBS, had expressed their support by continuing to pay rent during the period that the building was closed. As a result the accounts for the financial year just ended will show a profit. 


He added that he thought that next few months would be difficult, but it was hoped that things would improve in the Spring. HEART has more money in the bank than usual, and it is not expected that there will be a cash flow problem over the next twelve months.


Appreciation was expressed for the work of the staff who had made the HEART building very safe.  The comment was also made that HEART has to be part of what will be different in a post-covid world.

4.
Questions and discussion.

The following points were made.

a) The idea of 15 minute neighbourhoods was catching on. HEART should be part of this.


b) Zero Carbon Headingley were looking for sites where we might invest in solar panels, but they were having difficulty in finding Council property in the area where this might be possible.


c) There was a lot of interest in electric bikes, and this might lead to investment opportunities. 

5. 
Any other business.

a) Al Garthwaite said that the Headingley Councillors were strong supporters of HDT, and that the Council was a source of non-financial support.


b) Irena Pistun, representing Cooperatives UK, said that they were another source for support. Hugh Rolo added that HDT was part of a movement of organisations using community shares and doing valuable and diverse work.

